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Great American Stamp Show 2020 

ð by Jack R. Congrove, Northwest Federation 

The American Philatelic Society (APS), American Topical 
Association (ATA), and the American First Day Cover 
Society (AFDCS) will hold a joint philatelic exhibition on 
20ï23 August 2020, at the Connecticut Convention Center 
in Hartford, Connecticut, in what is being called ñThe 
Great American Stamp Show.ò It will be by far the largest 
national stamp and postal history show in the United 
States this year. More than 75 dealers are expected. 

Each of the three sponsoring organizations has traditional-
ly produced its own national level World Series of Philate-
ly (WSP) show. These three events will continue in the 
combined show, but with some modifications. Each will 
be a subsection of the overall exhibition.  

Thematic, topical, and display type exhibits will be entered 
in the ATAôs National Topical Stamp Show. The AFDCS 
Americover section will host the first day cover exhibits, 
and the APS portion will feature traditional exhibits. 

As each organizationôs exhibition is a WSP event, each 
will present its own set of major awards (grand, reserve 
grand, single frame grand, and most popular). Special 
awards such as the WE Sterling Achievement Medal will 
be spread across all three groups. The organizers are ex-
pecting more than 800 frames of exhibits. Several rare 
postal items will be on display including the famous 
ñInverted Jennyò air mail error stamp. 
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From the Editorõs Desk 

Since we are coming out of the season that con-
tains very few stamp shows, there is not much 
news about such events in this issue. There could 
have been more, but one of the winter shows 
usually held here in The Great Northwest had to 
be canceled at the last minute. See the 
ñCautionary Taleò on page 7. 

We should hearten up because by my count there 
are four shows and two bourses planned in our 
region in the month of March alone. There are 
three more in April and then we reach May when 

PIPEX, the largest show in our area, will be held in Portland. Do not for-
get that PIPEX will take place in a new venue this year. 

Our intrepid Executive Secretary has been gallivanting around South 
America, and it was touch and go whether he would be able to submit his 
column in time for publication. But, it seems he has succeeded and it ap-
pears on the next page. 

I had to do a little scrambling to get articles for this edition, but I expect 
there will be lots of news from the shows this spring in the next one. 
Nonetheless, I am looking for more articles about items from your collec-
tion, stories about your collecting adventures, tales of your philatelic trav-
els, descriptions of postal history (especially from here in the Pacific 
Northwest), and any other accounts of philatelic activities in your area. 

For example, on page 16 is a short story derived from a curious little cov-
er I found from a place named Herm Island. It is a tiny place, but turns 
out to have some interesting postal history. I am sure each of you have 
more than one item in your collection that is similar to this one and has a 
story to tell. Write something about it and send the information to me. I 
will help prepare your story for publication, so do not worry about format 
or style, just tell your story. Many others will be interested in it I assure 
you. 

Remember that the Federation will hold its annual general meeting at 
PIPEX. Three board members are up for re-election. More importantly, 
the Federation will be voting on the revised By-Laws that were published 
in the last edition of the journal. Member clubs should send their delegate 
to the meeting prepared to discuss and vote on this measure. 

I hope to see many of you at the shows this spring. Please stop me if you 
see me and let me know any feedback about the journal and any sugges-
tions you have for improving it. 

Newsletter editors, please make sure I am on your distribution list so I can 
report your news to others in the Federation. 

Club officers, send me news about your clubôs activities and accomplish-
ments, especially if you present an exhibition. I will publish this infor-
mation in upcoming editions. Input for the next edition is due to me not 
later than 15 May 2020. Send to: jackcongrove@comcast.net. 

ðð Jack R. Congrove, Editor 

Answers to Quiz:  
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Recently I have had friends 
comment about the variety of 
things a collector of stamps 
can do. They hadnôt realized 
how many ways there are to 
collect stampsðnot only 
stampsðand how different 
collections can be, and Iôm not 
sure how well I explained that 
to them. 

If there is a stereotype about stamp collectors, it is a per-
son sitting at a desk, album open and half-filled. In one 
hand the person holds tongs that hold a perforated stamp. 
The other hand holds a magnifying glass. The person leans 
forward to examine the stamp through the magnifier. Does 
this remind you of President Roosevelt and stamps honor-
ing him? 

Uf_rĐq kgqqgle= 

A bookshelf of reference materials. Covers and their can-
cels. An active bourse. Exhibit frames. Group meetings 
and PowerPoint presentations. Other collector friends. Al-
so on the desk for many may be a computer or watermark 
detecting items. Exhibit pages. Correspondence with other 
collectors. 

²ƘŀǘΩǎ ƛƴŘƛǎǝƴŎǘƭȅ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘΚ 

Topics and subjects. The stamp in the tongs may relate to 
the personôs profession, special passion, or physical activi-
ty. It may reflect the collectorôs nationality, ethnicity, reli-
gion, or dreams. It may show sports, nature, geography, 
academic pursuits, or history and culture. Some of us 
study design, printing, and rates or routes of the stamps or 
envelopes we hold. 

We collectively collect all these things. I wish when a 
friend identifies us as stamp collectors that we were asked 
what we collect instead of how many stamps we have. I 
donôt know because I collect different cancels on the 
stamp. Instead of whatôs the most expensive stamp I have. 
Gee, do I answer with catalogue value or retail? Do I 
know? Do I care? 

I want to do a better job presenting the hobby when asked. 
I want to answer the questions politely but also break 
away from the stereotype the questions represent. Stamp 
collecting is not accumulation or value held. It is an exten-
sion of each individualôs interests and pursuit of 
knowledge. I will say this next time.  

Executive Secretaryõs Notes 

ð by Jack R. Congrove, Tacoma Stamp Club 

I have been working on an exhibit that shows an example 
representing each of the different combinations of identifi-
cation letters used by the Scott Catalogues to designate 
various types of philatelic items. Most of us recognize the 
familiar identifications such as the letter ñCò to specify air 
post stamps and the letter ñJò to distinguish postage due 
stamps, but there are more than 200 other classifications 
noted by the catalogues. 

While researching and gathering this material, I have en-
countered some weird and oddball examples. Here is one 
candidate for the most unusual. 

Air Post Semi-Postal Official (CBO)  

These are air post semi-postal stamps issued for service in 
four Italian colonies (Cyrenaica, Eritrea, Somalia, and 
Tripolitania) and overprinted in 1934 for official govern-
ment use.  

Only one issue with 
this prefix was printed 
for each colony. Only 
750 copies of each 
stamp were produced 
of which 100 were used 
on flight covers and 
100 were overprinted 
ñSAGGIOò (proof).  

What is your candidate? 

Oddball Stamps  

Annual Club Reports Due  

According to Article II, Section 2, of the Federation By-
Laws, the annual report to the Federation for each member 
organization is due to the Federation treasurer no later 
than 1 April each year. There is a form for this report that 
the treasurer sent to each member club. If you as one of 
the club officers has not received this form, check with 
your other members and contact the Federation treasurer. 

The annual report from the member organization includes 
contact information for the organizationôs president, treas-
urer, newsletter editor, and Federation representative.  

According to Article II, Section 3, member organizations 
delinquent with their dues or annual report shall not be 
entitled to vote at the Federation meetings. 

Our treasurer, Alex Hadden reports, ñWe have received 
reports and dues from 15 clubs to date. Thank you to the 
North Shore club, which used a Russian Scouting label on 
their envelope and to the OSS who used two OSS perfin 
stamps. Updates are on the Federation website.ò 

Tripolitania, 1934, CBO1 
perf 14, wmk 

CB10 ovpt ñSERVIZIO DI STATOò  
w/ Crown 
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The total quantity of competitive exhibits among all three 
organizations is limited to 120 with 30 being the single 
frame limit. Single frame entries in particular will proba-
bly be closed before the 15 April entry deadline and others 
will go on a waiting list, so it is important for exhibitors to 
get their applications in as soon as possible. 

In addition to the three (count ôem, three) WSP national 
shows with their major awards, the GASS will host the 
2020 WSP multi-frame Champion of Champions and the 
Most Popular Champion of Champions competitions as 
well as a philatelic literature exhibition. 

As is usual at this annual event, there will be a multi-
session public auction. The U.S. Postal Service is a co-
sponsor and they will have a large retail booth at the show. 
It is likely that there will be a first day of issue ceremony 
for a new U.S. stamp, but the USPS has not released its 
plans for such an event yet. 

ATA events include its annual general meeting on Friday, 
1:00ï2:30 ; Presidentôs Reception, Friday evening; 
Hobby Honors Banquet, Saturday evening; informal 
nights out; and a full-day tour on Monday. 

Admission to the show is free and everyone is invited to 
the family-friendly event. In conjunction with the bourse 
and exhibition, there will be youth activities and the show 
will host dozens of seminars and meetings of several soci-
eties. Currently there are 14 societies who will be hosting 
a booth at the show. More will certainly sign up. 

Both the ATA and several of its study units will hold their 
annual general meetings at the show. The meeting sched-
ule is still in the planning stage. Check the APS website 
(www.stamps.org/great-american-stamp-show) for the 
latest details. 

A cachet makers bourse is planned on Saturday 10:00  
to 4:00 .  

The APS is also planning to host some On the Road 
Courses in conjunction with the show. Check their website 
for more information. 

The APS, as the largest of the three sponsors, is taking the 
lead in organizing the event. They are seeking volunteers 
to help with a variety of activities on two-hour shifts dur-
ing the show. Family, friends, and non-collectors are wel-
comeðstamp knowledge is not required. If you are able to 
provide eight hours or more of your time, you will be eli-
gible to receive a free ticket to the celebration banquet on 
Saturday evening. 

The two host hotels are the Marriott Hartford Downtown 
and the Hilton Hartford. The hotels are offering special 
room rates for show attendees. It is likely that these hotels 
will fill their room blocks well before the show, so get 
your reservations in now. 
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GASS 2020 (from page 1) 

ATA membership meeting at the joint APS-ATA show in 2019 

A familiar Pacific Northwest dealer at the 
joint APS-ATA show last year 
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Brexit Stamp  

Edmonton Spring Show 
нуςнф aŀǊŎƘ нлнл 
9ŘƳƻƴǘƻƴ {ǘŀƳǇ /ƭǳō 

/ŜƴǘǊŀƭ [ƛƻƴΩǎ wŜŎǊŜŀǝƻƴŀƭ /ŜƴǘǊŜ 
ммо {ǘǊŜŜǘ ϧ ммм !ǾŜƴǳŜ 
9ŘƳƻƴǘƻƴΣ !ƭōŜǊǘŀ 
{ŀǘ млΥлл!aςрΥллta 
{ǳƴ млΥлл!aςпΥллta 
CǊŜŜ ǎǘŀƳǇ ŜǾŀƭǳŀǝƻƴǎ 
CǊŜŜ !ŘƳƛǎǎƛƻƴ 

ǿǿǿΦŜŘƳƻƴǘƻƴǎǘŀƳǇŎƭǳōΦŎƻƳ 

The 30th annual John D. Arn Philatelic Symposium will 
be held on Saturday, 4 April 2020, at the Best Western 
Conference Center in Moses Lake, Washington. The 
event is named after, and dedicated to, its founder, John 
D. Arn from Spokane, Washington. 

This event is sponsored in part by the Northwest Federa-
tion of Stamp Clubs and is one of the benefits that the 
Federation provides for the philatelic community. 

The symposium will feature four excellent speakers on a 
variety of topics, both a live and a silent auction, and lots 
of good fellowship with Pacific Northwest stamp collec-
tors. The complete program includes a luncheon and din-
ner. Everyone is welcome. Spouses and other guests are 
invited and encouraged to attend. 

The featured speakers are James Hirstein from the Garden 
City Stamp Club speaking on U.S. coils, Lawrence Crain 
from the Southern Oregon Philatelic Society talking about 
Colombian philately, Kenneth Owens from the Inland 
Empire Philatelic Society who will talk about German 
revenues, and Stan Wills from the Spokane Flag Museum 
speaking on the history of the American flag.. 

This is one of only three known meetings of this type in 
the United States. The activities will kick off on Friday 
evening with a hospitality gathering at the hotel with free 
refreshments followed by an informal no-host dinner at a 
local restaurant. The hotel offers a special rate of $109.99 
for attendees applicable until 20 March 2020. 

The silent auction offers hundreds of lots of almost every 
variety of philatelic material. The live auction includes 
many desirable items. Last year more than $1,400.00 
worth of material changed hands in the combined auc-
tions. 

See the NWFSC website (www.nwfedstamps.org) for the 
program schedule, registration forms, and more details as 
they become available. 

Arn Symposium at Moses Lake  

[Ed. note: This article is extracted from a Linnôs Stamp News 
posting on 11 February 2020. I find it amusing that Austria ap-
pears to be trolling Great Britain with this stamp.] 

ð by Denise McCarty, Linnôs Stamp News 

Just as Brexit (the British exit 
from the European Union) was 
delayed, so was Austria Postôs 
postage stamp commemorat-
ing the event.  

Austria Post had printed a 
stamp with the original Brexit 
date of March 29, 2019, in-
scribed as ñ29.3.219ò in the 

upper left below the ϵ1.80 de-
nomination and the word 
ñBrexit.ò But Brexit was post-
poned, and the stamp was not issued.  

However, the stamp wasnôt destroyed. Instead, Austria 
Post overprinted the stamp with the actual Brexit date 
ñ31.1.2020,ò crossed out the old date and placed it on sale 
January 31. According to Austria Post, 140,000 stamps 
were overprinted. 

This overprinted Brexit stamp received a lot of media at-
tention, and it sold briskly. Austria Postôs online shop 
soon appeared to be sold out, and examples on eBay were 
selling for $10 each and more. 

The stamp may not be sold out completely, though. In re-
sponse to a question from Linnôs about the availability of 
the Brexit stamp, a spokesman for Austria Postôs philatelic 
service, Sammler-Service, said: ñDue to high global de-
mand, this stamp is for the most part out of stock. 

ñHowever, orders can be directed [by email] to sammler-
service@post.at, the request can still be taken into ac-
count when stocks become free.ò 

Anita Kern designed this Brexit stamp. In addition to the 
aforementioned dates, the design includes a map that 
shows EU countries in dark blue, countries that donôt be-
long to the EU in white, and the United Kingdom in light 
blue. 

In the press release announcing the overprinted Brexit 
stamp, Austria Post said ñto emphasize the special position 
visually, the area of the United Kingdom was provided 
with a light blue transparent varnish.ò 

According to the same press release, the dark blue was 
printed using the normal offset process. 
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Womenõs Suffrage Southeastern Stamp Expo Theme 

ð by Dawn R. Hamman, ATA President 

This yearôs Southeastern Stamp Exposition (SESE) held 
31 January through 2 February in Atlanta, Georgia, fea-
tured speakers on womenôs suffrage, commemorating the 
100th anniversary of the ratification of the 19th Amend-
ment to the U.S. Constitution. 

Speakers included Kris McIntosh of Arizona, speaking on 
events leading up to the vote. Warachal Faison, M.D., 
president of the Ebony Society for Philatelic Events and 
Reflections (ESPER) gave a moving talk on the Black 
Americans involved in the movement, including Frederick 
Douglass. She read a speech Douglass gave, relating the 
struggles of Black Americans and suffragettes. 

On Saturday afternoon, there was a reception for women 
leaders in philately, with decorations on the suffrage 
theme. Those honored included: Warachal Faison, presi-
dent of ESPER; Dawn Hamman, ATA president; Jennifer 
Miller, ATA executive director; Nancy Clark, a founder of 
SESE; Kathy Johnson, exhibitor and chief judge; and Eliz-
abeth Hisey, chair of the Committee on Accreditation of 
National Exhibitions and Judges (CANEJ).  

The ATA booth was a busy place throughout the show. A 
commemorative packet with a womenôs suffrage stamp 
and a reproduction postcard were given to visitors at the 
booth. A total of 17 new members were recruited. 

The womenôs suffrage theme will continue this summer, 
as the ATA has decided to make it the focus of their booth 
and promotional efforts at the Great American Stamp 
Show in Hartford, Connecticut, on 20ï23 August. 
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Suffrage postcards 


